	MINUTE NUMBERS 356 



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 4 September 2007 starting at 7pm


Present:

Councillor D Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, HR Manager, Legal Services Manager, Forward Planning Manager.

346

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Mailer, opened the meeting with prayers.

347

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors M Fielding, M Robinson, J Waddington and Honorary Alderman Charles Warkman.

348

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

349

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no items of public participation.

350

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council and Special Council held on 10 July 2007 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

351

HONORARY ALDERMAN

The Deputy Mayor, Councillor J B Hill, proposed that the title of Honorary Alderman be conferred upon Chris Holtom as approved at the Special Council Meeting on 10 July 2007.  The Deputy Mayor went on to pay tribute to Chris’s work for the community and the Council over the last 24 years.  The proposal was seconded by Councillor S Hirst.  The Mayor presented Chris Holtom with an illuminated scroll.  Chris Holtom then made a short speech of thanks.  

352

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

353

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader began by touching on two matters following on from the last Council meeting.  

Firstly, the Lime trees in York Street.  The Leader reported that discussions had taken place between the various interested bodies and it had been agreed that at the present time, two trees would be removed, a Lime and a Sycamore.  These would be replaced by at least two new trees.  The exact type of tree had yet to be decided but discussions had taken place between the Civic Society, Lancashire County Council and the Borough Council.  The Leader confirmed that the Council had been advised that the size of the trees needed controlling, especially in view of potential for root damage.  A meeting had been held on 3 September with the Civic Society and Lancashire County Council concerning pollarding.  Pollarding needed to be carried out and the Leader confirmed that this would be done in a professional manner which would ensure that the trees remained a feature of Clitheroe for many years to come.  

Secondly, in relation to Job Evaluation, the Leader reported that the appeals procedure was continuing and he complimented all staff concerned for their tolerance and understanding in what continued to be a very difficult situation.  

Next the Leader reported on progress on key areas of work the Council had been dealing with:

1.
Waste Collection – The Leader reported that new vehicles and wheelie bins had been ordered and he was pleased to note that a 97% take-up rate was forecast for the next collection service.  This was considerably higher than the 91% originally forecasted.  It was expected that bins would be delivered between the 1-19 October to enable the roll-out of the next phase of the system on 29 October.  The final phase would be rolled out in April-May 2008.  The Leader confirmed that the Council would inform all residents with letters/leaflets and media publicity concerning all aspects of the new system.  

2.
Housing Stock Transfer – The Leader confirmed that this transfer was still on schedule and an enormous amount of work had been going on in trying to get all the documents prepared, agreed and ready for dispatch.  It was anticipated that the tenant’s offer document would be delivered by hand on the weekend of the 15 or 16 September.  The tenant ballot was scheduled for 4 weeks commencing on 26 October.  The Leader was also pleased to report that Councillor Joyce Holgate had been appointed Chairman of the Shadow Board of the new RSL and he was sure that she would receive the whole hearted support of all involved.  

3.
Arts and Recreational Facilities – The Leader confirmed that at a special Policy and Finance Committee meeting approval had been given (subject to planning permission) for the extension of Longridge Civic Hall to incorporate the gym that was at present sited at Longridge High School.  In addition, Lancashire County Council were to create a new child care centre on the site.  This would ensure that the Civic Hall would become a focal point for people of Longridge and enhance the community spirit.  

4.
Roefield Leisure Centre – The Leader further reported that at the same meeting, discussions had taken place concerning the proposal by the Board of Roefield to develop and enhance their facilities.  Various funding streams had been put together and Policy and Finance Committee had agreed in principle to loan the Roefield Charity approximately £630,000 repayable over 20 years at a fixed rate of interest.  The Council would be able to use its substantial borrowing powers to borrow this money from the Public Works Board.  The Leader cautioned that there was much work to be done before the finance was in place and everyone was satisfied with the capacity of Roefield to deliver the project plans.  


The Leader reminded Council that at the last meeting he had expressed the view that the Council wished to help and assist good schemes which were well thought out, commercially viable and would benefit the whole community.  The Roefield scheme fulfilled this criteria.  He was mindful however that organisations with other schemes in the pipeline should not take this decision as creating a precedent and only those schemes which met the above criteria would be considered for such funding.  

5.
Clitheroe – The Leader reported to the Council that there had been a meeting with many interested parties concerning the future development of the traffic and street scene in Clitheroe.  Following the meeting three working parties had been set up and were due to report back in the middle of October.  

6.
In respect of local government in Lancashire, the Leader reported that since the last meeting discussion had taken place with Lancashire Leaders and Chief Executives about a number of areas such as:

· New local area agreements

· Partnerships

· Multi area agreements

· Local strategic partnerships etc


It was important that the Council was represented on these organisations.  


The Leader confirmed that the Council was currently striving to achieve an enhanced status under the Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) inspection regime, and that much work would be undertaken to prepare documentation and submit evidence prior to the formal inspection in early 2008.  He recognised that this placed a significant ‘burden’ on officer time.  


Despite this the Leader was pleased to report that the Council continued to perform highly against other Councils.  The latest achievement to note had been in the area of revenues and benefits.  Ribble Valley Borough Council was one of only two authorities in the country that had all 7 of the performance indicators for revenues and benefits in the top 10 following a recent inspection.  He highlighted a number of key achievements.


Satisfaction with the telephone service – 92% (joint 1st)


Satisfaction with the speed of service – 88% (1st)


Satisfaction with contact with staff – 90% (joint 2nd)


Satisfaction with staff in the office – 91% (3rd)


Overall satisfaction with the benefits office – 91% (2nd)


This was based on an assessment of 353 councils.  


The Leader stated that the Council should be very proud of these achievements and that Mark Edmondson, Revenues and Benefits Manager and his staff, should be congratulated on such an excellent result.  

354

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME 

The Shadow Leader, Councillor A Knox, put three questions to the Leader.  

Firstly he asked if the Leader could give an update on the sale of land for Homebase and in particular regarding the felling of trees.  The Leader reported that the sale of two sections of land either side of the access road from Queensway would enable work to be carried out in order to meet the necessary highway improvements for the Homebase development.  The current position was that the contract had been exchanged for the sale of the land to the Flexible Pensions Fund Trustees on 17 August 2007 with completion due on or before 14 September 2007.  The sale of the land was not directly to Homebase, but to the Pensions Trustees of the current owners of the former Rectella building.  The Pension Trustees had a conditional contract with Homebase to sell to them upon fulfilling the condition of the sale from the Council.  

Conditions contained in the contract dealt with which trees were to be removed and protection for the other trees on the Council's retained land.  The access improvements, included in the original planning application, approved on appeal, did affect some of the existing trees which would result in the removal of four of them.  Conditions of the contract included a requirement that the developer pay for replacement trees and protection of all remaining trees on the land retained by Ribble Valley Borough Council.  Councillor Knox suggested that all relevant Committee reports in future carry an environmental assessment within them.  The Leader agreed and asked the Chief Executive to ensure that this happened.  

Secondly, Councillor Knox asked the Leader what the Council's policy was on petitions.  The Leader confirmed that the Council's policy on petitions was clearly set out in Standing Order 6 of the Standing Orders.  Councillor Knox responded by referring to the ‘Strong and Prosperous Communities’ white paper and asked the Leader and officers to look at recommendations in the white paper regarding petitions and consultation and to produce a paper for future discussion.  The Leader confirmed that he would ask the Chief Executive to progress this.  

Finally, Councillor Knox asked the Leader if he would restate what his position was in regard to the level of Council Tax for 2008/2009.  

The Leader confirmed that he had mentioned in his report at the last meeting of the Council on 10 July 2007, that it was essential ‘to ensure that the residents of the Ribble Valley had a value for money Council Tax’.   

In order to achieve this the Council had to maintain a low level of Council Tax and aim to reduce overall costs by 2½% per annum by better efficiencies and new working practices.  He also mentioned at the last Council meeting that one of the main objectives was to ensure that Council Tax did not increase above the rate of inflation in 2008/2009.  

The Council would begin the process of setting an affordable and value for money budget for 2008/2009 in early autumn.  This would necessarily involve the proper consideration of numerous issues.  The Budget Working Group would initially consider these issues before the Policy and Finance Committee considered all of the service Committee budgets.  The Council would then decide upon the level of Council Tax for 2008/2009 early in 2008.  Councillor Knox further asked if the Leader would set out the ruling group priorities for efficiency savings.  The Leader confirmed that all such issues would be considered by the Budget Working Group.

355

DEBATE ON AFFORDABLE HOUSING

Councillor S Hirst opened the debate by providing background information on the issue surrounding affordable housing in the Ribble Valley.  He also stressed the importance of the Council fulfilling its role in respect of strategic housing plans and policies for the future.  

Members then debated issues surrounding affordable housing in considerable detail.  

At the end of the debate Councillor Hirst thanked Members for their contributions on what had proved to be a useful and informative debate on a very important Council priority.  

356

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Community Committee – 17 July 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Planning and Development Committee – 19 July 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Personnel Committee – 25 July 2007 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Housing Committee – 26 July 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Policy and Finance Committee – 31 July 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vi)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 2 August 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Licensing Committee – 9 August 2007

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Planning and Development Committee – 14 August 2007 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xi)
Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee – 15 August 2007 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee – 16 August 2007 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

The meeting closed at 8.55pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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